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Congratulations To 
 

 
André Castle who passed the Observer test. 

 

Picture Taken by Judy Chittock 

 

This month’s cover picture was provided by Me. 

PC Hale at the Bury Bike show 2011. 

Mike Roberts did the picture editing and graphical work. 
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Felix Oliver 
Bowman’s Barn, 
Back Street, Gislingham. 
Suffolk 
IP23 8JH 
Tel: 07712649860 
editor@suffolk-advanced-
motorcyclists.com 

Disclaimer 

The articles published herein do not 

necessarily represent the views of the 

Institute of Advanced Motorists or the 

Suffolk Advanced Motorcyclist 

Group. They are the opinions of 

individual contributors and are 

published with a view that free 

expression promotes discussion and 

interests. 
 

Next Issue 

Closing date for copy – Friday after 

club night.  Send via e-mail or on a 

USB memory stick (which will be 

returned) or even hand-written, not a 

problem.  The Editor reserves the right 

to edit, amend or omit as he feels fit. 
 

All Official Correspondence to: 

 

David Rudland  

36 Sherborne Avenue 

Ipswich 

IP4 3DR 

 

 

To see ‘The SAM Observer’ in its full 

colour glory, visit the website 

WEBSITE ADDRESS 

http://www.suffolk-advanced-

motorcyclists.com/ 
 

 

SAM is a registered 

charity – No. 1067800 
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MEMBER INFORMATION  
A lot of useful information about SAM and its activities is available on our 

website. Below are some key links members will find useful.  
 

CONTACTS 
 

Contact details of SAM’s Committee & Observers, complete with photographs 

so you can recognise everyone. 

http://www.suffolk-advanced-motorcyclists.com/com 

http://www.suffolk-advanced-motorcyclists.com/obs 
 

CALENDAR 
 

Our online calendar with relevant links which can also be linked to your 

smartphone.  Contact: Mike Roberts 

http://www.suffolk-advanced-motorcyclists.com/cal 
 

OBSERVER ASSOCIATE CHARTER 
 

What is expected of the Observer and Associate while preparing for the IAM 

motorcycle test.   Contact: Derek Barker 

http://www.suffolk-advanced-motorcyclists.com/chart 
 

CARING SAM 
 

Our customer service & complaints procedures.   Contact: Karl Hale 

http://www.suffolk-advanced-motorcyclists.com/care 
 

MOTORCYCLE DEXTERITY & CONTROL 
 

Dates and details of our slow riding events.    Contact: Derek Barker 
Sponsored by Southwold Pier 01502 722105 www.southwoldpier.co.uk 

http://www.suffolk-advanced-motorcyclists.com/dext 
 

DISCOUNT SCHEME 
 

Save your membership fee, and more, by using these retailers who give a 

discount to SAM members.  Contact: Nigel Chittock 

http://www.suffolk-advanced-motorcyclists.com/disc 
 

ADVERTS 
 

Got something to sell? Want to see what other members are selling? See our 

online adverts section.   Contact: Mike Roberts 

http://www.suffolk-advanced-motorcyclists.com/ads 
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SHOPS 
 

T-shirts, sweatshirts, fleeces, hats, and more are available from SAM’s two 

online shops.  Contact: Mike Roberts 

http://www.suffolk-advanced-motorcyclists.com/shop 
 

FORUM 
 

All the latest news and discussion on all things SAM and motorcycle related. 

Have a read, and then register to join in.  Contact: Mike Roberts 

http://www.suffolk-advanced-motorcyclists.com/forum  
 

 

Chairman’s Chat 
 

Dear Reader, 
 

Welcome to the May edition of our SAM magazine. 
 

April group night was a very successful evening, our guest 

speaker, Sam Manicom, gave a very slick and inspiring 

presentation on his motorcycling adventures through 

Africa. The buzz in the room throughout the evening was 

very positive and as always I spent the next few days 

contemplating the feasibility of saying “Fare thee well” to 

the NHS and taking off on travels of my own.  Sam was 

very impressed with the atmosphere of our group and has asked me to pass on 

his compliments. David and I put him up overnight and enjoyed further stories 

of his travels over breakfast the following morning. 
 

Last month I mentioned my plans for a trip to Thursford. Having consulted 

both the SAM and Rudland calendars the chosen date for my grand day out is 

Sunday 8
th
 July 2012.This invitation is extended to all members both full and 

associate, we will meet at Tesco Stowmarket around 9.30am in order to set off 

by 10.00am. You can find out more about the attractions on offer by searching 

‘Thursford’ on the internet. The admission is £7 or £8 but there’s a big 

discount for groups of 20 or more, so if you’d like to join me please let me 

know as soon as possible, either by telephone on 01473 401362 or emailing 

beverley_rudland@yahoo.co.uk.  
 

I’d like to take this opportunity to thank our Observers, Senior Observers and 

Chief Observer for their continued commitment to SAM. Not only do 

candidates have to pass an initial rigorous training programme and test to 
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become an Observer, they also have to attend regular Continuous Observer 

Training Sessions (COTS). An awful lot of time goes into the planning and 

preparation of these training sessions but they are the secret of our continued 

success. Just recently the entire Observer Corps spent a weekend training 

together, sessions such as this help to ensure continuity in passing on the skills 

of advanced riding.  
 

Life in the Rudland household is never dull but just recently there has been an 

added air of excitement, ever since I received an invitation from Her Majesty 

The Queen to join her at Sandringham to celebrate her Diamond Jubilee. I love 

motorcycling in Norfolk but this is one occasion when I won’t be turning up in 

Gore-Tex! 
 

SAM is supporting lots of events over the next few months and it’s not too late 

to volunteer your help. In particular we’re looking for help on 4
th
 June at the 

Framlingham Gala and also on 24
th
 June for the St. Elizabeth Hospice charity 

ride. If you are able to offer your help please contact me or any member of the 

committee. 
 

I hope you’re able to come along to the May group night on Tuesday 15th, our 

guest speakers will be Jenny and Cliff Batley from the Adventure Bike Shop in 

Acton near Sudbury. It’s bound to be another great evening and an excellent 

chance to catch up with old friends and new. 
 

With my very best wishes for a brilliant motorcycling month, 
 

BeverleyBeverleyBeverleyBeverley 

 

 

 
New Members  

 

 

A warm welcome is extended to our most recent new associate member: 
 

Richard Dickerson   Philip Acton   Glyn Hill 
 

If anyone else has joined us and not had a mention yet, let the Editor know and 

he will put your name in the next issue 
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Membership Fees for 2012 
 

Full Member £20.00   Joint Full Members £23.00 
 

Associate £139 - Skill for Life.  
 

Includes the current issue of “How to be a Better Rider” and your IAM Test fee 

for new members. 
 

Expenses to Observer for observed rides is £10.00 
 

Any queries please email 

Linda Barker at linda.barker@btinternet.com 

Judy Chittock at judy.chittock@btinternet.com 

 

 

 

 

Tea Stops & Cafés 
Suffolk, Norfolk, Essex 

And Cambs 
 

 

Every motorcyclist has their favourite tea stops. Over on the SAM Forum I am 

collating a list of the recommended cafés, greasy spoons, tea shops, etc. with 

maps and pictures so we can all benefit from the collective knowledge of SAM. 

http://www.suffolk-advanced-motorcyclists.com/tea 

If you have favourite stopping place in Suffolk, Norfolk, Essex or 

Cambridgeshire then why not pop over to the SAM Forum and let other 

members know of your recommendations, or drop me an email with enough 

details so that I can find the place on Google Maps / Streetview. 

 

Mike Roberts mike.j.roberts@btinternet.com  

Website Administrator 
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The Cherry On The Cake 
 

I consider myself as one of the luckiest and privileged of all motorcyclists, not 

only do I get to ride a motorbike and get paid for it (I do feel a little guilty but 

not enough to give the money back) but have just completed and passed the 

best course of my life, a Police Motorcycle Escort Riders Course. 
 

The course followed the National Police Motorcycle Escort Procedures model 

and lasted five days which consisted of one day’s theory session and four days 

of practical escort riding assessments.  
 

There were five fortunate 'students' and two instructors. The criteria for 

selection for this course was that you had to be an established  Police 

Advanced Motorcyclist and possessed the key elements of self discipline,  high 

levels of concentration, planning, assertiveness, team work, judgement, 

communication and resilience.  
 

The lucky boys selected for this task were 'Ditch', 'Cribby', 'Shoey', 'Daz' and 

me. Our instructors were Dave 'Solly' Soloman (Police Motorcycle Instructor). 

and Tim Lusher ( I know what you are thinking, “Just Tim, no nickname?”, 
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Tim is my boss,  my Patrol Sergeant and the Suffolk convoy bronze 

commander, over the years I have given him a number of titles such as 

'Stavros', 'The Fixer' 'MC Haggle' and 'The Haggle Daddy' but ashamedly 

despite my efforts to champion these titles none have stuck and he is still just 

called 'Tim'). 
 

Having had the day in the classroom we were all keen to get out on the bikes. 

Unluckily for me I missed the first part of the morning riding due to giving 

evidence at court, however as soon as I was able I was out of there like a rat 

out of a drain pipe and made my way on the FJR to Ipswich to join the rest of 

the boys. 
 

Without going into too much detail or breaching any restrictions on National 

Tactics the general set up with motorcycle escorts is that there is an easy rider 

and the remainder are working bikes. The aim is to escort a protected person, 

such as a member of the Royal family, within a convoy of cars, from A to B 

with minimum disruption to them and the motoring public.  
 

The working bikes leapfrog forward and hold junctions, crossings and traffic in 

general to allow smooth timed progress. The easy rider dictates the pace and 

rides in front of the cars. 
 

I managed to join them for the last four runs (same route) of the day which 

were in Ipswich. We had checked it out the night before so I knew where I was 

going and where all the problem points were (However, as in any riding you 

can never plan for specific hazards in the same places on the same piece of 

road however many times you travel it, therefore your risk assessment has to be 

dynamic). Although I had not had the same amount of practice as the others I 

fitted in and felt and had grasped what was expected of me by the end of the 

day, this was easy as I explained to Sara that night, “It is all about smoothness 

and looking pretty”, something I tell my associates as being the most important 

thing about riding (Yes 'safety' is the correct answer but I do inwardly smile 

when I see them looking confused thinking “I don't remember the phrase 

'Sacrifice position for looking pretty?!!'”) 
 

During my time in the Constabulary I have spent over a decade in the firearms 

department and   specialised as a close protection officer, a body guard. I have 

travelled in many a convoy being escorted by the police bikes, envying the 

riders but not really appreciating what went on. Sitting in the cars you get the 

false sense that the bikes just casually drift around, looking good and seem to 

have all the time in the world. So in my mind I thought had a good grasp of 

what it was about. 
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The next day we did much the same, going over and over a route, getting the 

hang of it. The instructors then started 'adding' bits and started to build up the 

pressure, much like training for the IAM Advanced test, you learn a bit, 

consolidate it then build on it. I didn't realise it at the time but my mindset was 

also being effected, the pace (not necessarily the speed) I operated the bike 

became more progressive so my thinking and decision making gained 

momentum. 
 

In the afternoon of that day we were taken along the A12 towards Yoxford. We 

were expected to keep the convoy rolling at a higher pace because of the type 

of road. It was the bikes responsibility to allow the convoy to overtake by 

stopping both oncoming vehicles and vehicles going the same way, creating a 

safe sterile gap and doing so in good time so as not to impede the convoy cars 

we were escorting. Once the convoy had passed the same had do be done 

again. At times I found myself riding as fast as the bike could accelerate, I 

would catch up, safely overtake, make ground then safely stop the traffic being 

conscious of the other working bikes progressing through, allow the convoy to 

pass then doing the whole process over again. Throughout I had to 

communicate to the other bikes as to what I intended and eventually wanted 

them to do and listen to them for the same. It was intense! 
 

 
 

That night at home I sat at the dinner table opposite Sara, she recognised the 

look, a gaping mouth with 'thousand yard stare' eyes, a 'lights are on but 

nobody is at home' expression. She knew then from experience that I may have 

been a little naive and economical with the truth about what I had told her 
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about the course, she does worry about me. It wasn't just slow and looking 

pretty as I had scoffed the night before, they were just warming me up. It had 

been the same when training for my other police motorcycle courses. I was 

physically and mentally drained, however I knew after a good night’s sleep 

would be pumped for the next day, I was living on adrenaline I was getting into 

the zone. 
 

The zone is a state that police motorcyclists seem to experience when in 

training. It is not just a feeling but a whole body experience in that your mind 

and body works harder and reacts quicker when riding and builds up over the 

days and weeks on a course. The nature of the training pushes you to beyond 

what you would do in day to day riding, you ride to the limit and get used to it, 

anything less than the limit feels sedate and smooth and shows in the riding. 

The anticipation, planning and execution of decisions are done that much faster 

and this transfers to your everyday riding after a course. 
 

As the days progressed so did the tempo and the demand on me. Different 

problems were added and overcome and we all were working well as a team. 

We had rules about moving, stopping, overtaking and our progress appeared 

choreographed and beautiful to watch. We became 'Swans' synchronised and 

graceful on the surface but with our legs (brains in this case) not seen but 

working like fury. 
 

Towards the end of the course an emergency procedure was thrown into the 

mix where we had to escort the convoy to Ipswich Hospital post hast. We were 

all by this stage at the top of our game, working together and completely 'in the 

zone'. No opportunity to check the route before hand as every vehicle set off 

with blue lights and wailers, maximum progress was made, this was a different 

ball game. Quicker decisions and actions all the way, overtakes and securing 

the passage of flow all at response speed. Fast roads and built up areas, all very 

difficult with the inherent dangers but successfully and safely managed. I was 

at my maximum level of concentration and decision making, if on that run 

anyone had asked “What is 2 + 2?”  I doubt if I could have given an answer to 

the question let alone the correct one. 
 

The final day was dual-carriageway work with its own unique problems. We 

thrashed out the route through repetition like all the rest and became more and 

more competent. By the end of the course we had all completed about 40 escort 

routes participating in the various roles expected of us.  We rode most days in 

excess of 10 hours ('Shoey' and I are based in Bury St Edmunds and had the 

added of bonus of a transfer ride to and from Martlesham each day, a 75mile 

round trip). Long hard days but very rewarding. 
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We all passed the course and are now qualified Nationally, allowing us to work 

alongside any Police Force, including the Special Escort Group that look after 

our capital. I could see a tear welling up in one of Solly's eyes when he told us 

he was 'made up'. We are his babies, he had taken us from raw, basic riders and 

nurtured us in to what we are today. Over the years he has endured our blood, 

sweat, tears, tantrums and disappointments. He has seen us come through, a 

proud moment, a proud parent - “Thanks Dad :)” 
 

The course was fantastic and I am sad it is over however feel privileged that I 

have had the training and am part of a select few. If I might be as bold to say 

(and I'm talking training received and not the natural ability of the individual 

rider) Motorcyclists being the raw ingredients, Advanced Motorcyclists the 

best tasting cake, Police Advanced Motorcyclists the icing, Police Escort 

Riders the cherry on top. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Karl Hale 
  


